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I N T R O D U C T I O N TA B L E  O F  CO N T E N T S

The Rev. Samuel 
T. Lloyd III, 
Rector

Every year at this time, as I draw together my reflections on the past year for Trinity’s annual report, I 
recall the words of Dag Hammarskjöld, the much-admired Secretary-General of the United Nations in 
the 1950’s: “For all that has been, thanks, and for all that will be, yes.” I love the sense of gracious 
appreciation it expresses as he looks backward, and the sense of faith-filled hope and expectation as 
he looks forward. It’s a stance I want to embrace for the living of my days, and it captures a spirit of 
what I want to say as we look forward to our annual meeting.

There is much that I’m thankful for as I look back over our life in 2015. We carried on our vital work of 
equipping our community to be 21st century Christians. Since the fall, we’ve been plumbing the riches 
of the New Testament together in our journey called “Meeting Jesus Again for the First time.” And we’ve 
moved from simple “head-learning” to “heart-learning” as more than 200 of us gathered in small group 
Bible studies to discover together what the Spirit is saying to us.

In our worship we have been willing to try new things, knowing that for worship to 
be relevant it must be capable of evolving. We launched Sunday night Compline, a 
contemplative service based in an ancient liturgy and early church music, which is striking 
a surprising chord with young people of many different faith backgrounds. 

2015 was a year when we made major steps forward in becoming a convener of public 
conversations addressing important societal concerns. Our sanctuary was filled to the 
rafters when we hosted the Greater Boston Interfaith Organization Assembly, at which 
Governor Baker, Mayor Walsh, and Speaker DeLeo agreed to work with people of faith on 
critical issues such as public education, affordable housing, and criminal justice. 

This year saw us experimenting with new practices to enable us to grow as 
a healthy, participatory community. One of the highlights of our year was 
the inspiring parish-wide Year of Discovery Discernment Day. That day many 
experienced a palpable sense of the Holy Spirit leading us as we came together 
around some fundamental priorities for our liturgy, building, and outreach 
ministries in the coming years. 

Deeper engagement—with the Spirit in our learning, with each other in our 
life in community—has brought us to a new level of openness to where God 
is leading us. I hope you will pay special attention to the “True Tales” scattered 
through the Ministry Report, which provide often-moving accounts of 
moments of discovery and grace that have had major impact on parishioners’ 
lives. 

“For all that has been, thanks.”  Yes, thanks be to God.

And now, of course, we are launched into 2016, moving vigorously and expectantly forward into God’s future. Our four 
goals for the parish this year capture the newness we are seeking:

• Growing closer to God through study, prayer and worship

• Expanding our outreach and justice ministries through widening participation and partnerships

• Exploring deeply the full meaning of Christian Stewardship

• Inviting and welcoming all to join in our journey of faith

There is so much for us yet to become and discover on this Christian quest. I hope that whether you are new in Trinity’s 
pews or the most seasoned fellow-traveller, you will take the plunge of signing up for a ministry group or a Bible study. 
Contact one of the clergy, respond to an invitation to participate, or start by simply wearing your name button so that 
others can know you. 

“…For all that will be, yes.” Come, join in this wondrous journey. 

There is 
much that I’m 
thankful for as I 
look back over 
our life in 2015. 

Deeper engagement—
with the Spirit in our 
learning, with each 
other in our life in 
community—has 
brought us to a new level 
of openness to where 
God is leading us. 
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W O R S H I P

The Rev.  
Rita T. Powell,
Assoc. Rector for 
Worship

When I think of worship at Trinity, I think of 
the evening of April 4: Easter Vigil. 
Hundreds of yellow daffodils lined the 
lintels, spilled over the baptismal font, and 
surrounded the altar. Curling stems of 
willow sprouted green leaves, new life 
springing from bare branches. In the rear 
balcony of the darkened church, the vigil 
fire rose toward the rafters as the choir 
sang ever more urgently, beckoning us 
toward the glorious moment when Easter 
was upon us. Four parishioners blended 

their voices together in the scripture readings, drawing new 
vibrance from the familiar tales of our salvation. We baptized 
two new Christians and reaffirmed our own vows to live as 
true disciples of our risen Lord. It was Trinity’s liturgy at its 
finest: pageantry, chant, song, flame, an over-the-top, 
ecstatic celebration.

When I think of worship at Trinity, I think of any old Thursday 
at noon. A double handful of stalwart regulars join tentative 
visitors around the altar as the celebrant speaks the 
Eucharistic prayer. Several linger at the altar as the service 
closes, requesting prayers and anointing oil for healing. The 
service is simple, without music; a chance to be together in 
prayer, to put our burdens down for a space in the middle of 

our workday. It is Trinity’s liturgy at its finest: intimate, unfussy, 
unhurried, as natural and refreshing as an evening stroll.

When I think of worship at Trinity, I think of a Sunday 
evening in November: The Feast of All Souls. A thurifer led 
the solemn procession, wafting incense up into the glinting, 
candlelit apse and filling the air with sweetness. The soaring 
voices of the choir entwined in the Victoria Requiem. In a 
time of sustained reflection and memorial that was in itself 
a rebellion against the frenetic pacing of so much in our 
lives, we read out the names of those members and friends 
of Trinity who had died in the previous year. In the beauty 
offered to all senses, we contemplated the mysterious, 
interconnected beauty and grief of life and mortality. 
Rooted in our Anglican tradition, the service happened to 
be planned and led almost entirely by leaders under forty. It 
was Trinity’s liturgy at its finest: ravishingly lovely, meditative, 
richly symbolic, a time and place set apart where our world 
and the world beyond might seem to meet.

When I think of worship at Trinity, I think of all of you: the 
dozens of people from eight to eighty-five who lead the 
services each week, and the thousands who make up the 
faithful assembly of God. Your full hearts and faithful service 
make Trinity’s liturgy, in all of its manifestations, a place 
where God is celebrated and known day after day. Ë

T R U E  TA L E S  O F  T R I N I T Y:  
A  R O L E  O F  O N E ’S  O W N

Emilie Drolet was baptized at Trinity 
and grew up attending Church 
School classes—first Cherubs, 
then Godly Play. However, after 

5th grade, her mother, Elizabeth, wasn’t 
sure what opportunities Trinity would 
hold for her daughter. “She would come 
to church with me and just…fidget,” 
Elizabeth says. Emilie didn’t feel connected 
during church services and had a hard 
time seeing the point of sitting through 
them. Elizabeth was dismayed to learn 
in the fall of 2015 that Youth Ministries at 
Trinity were being reorganized, replacing 
the traditional Junior High Youth Group 
time with classes geared at exploring 
leadership in worship. 

When Mary Davis, Trinity’s Youth Minister, reached out to Elizabeth to explain the learning 
and mentoring opportunities of the expanded Acolyte Program Trinity had planned, 
both Emilie and her mother were initially skeptical. The family would be out of town most 
weekends during the winter, making a year-long commitment impossible; and it was hard 
for Emilie to see the appeal. But through flexibility and persistence, Elizabeth and Mary 
convinced Emilie to try it out—just once. After one service as an acolyte, Emilie, a dancer 
who learns through movement and loves the performative aspects of the liturgy, was 
hooked. It also helped that she found friends her own age there, and that the mentors 
who helped her learn the ropes were invariably kind and encouraging.

Through the fall, serving as an acolyte meant that Emilie “has had a role and 
responsibility in the liturgy that’s her own, and that’s real,” says Elizabeth. Walking 
into church, Emilie feels a bit like a celebrity: adults from around the church, such 
as Bob Yearwood, Trinity’s beloved Verger, know her name and say hello to her, not 
as Elizabeth’s daughter, but as her own person. As a single mother, Elizabeth feels 
more supported by the Trinity community in their love for her family. The response 
of the Drolets has been one of returning love and support: in December they hosted 
a Christmas party for the acolytes and mentors after the excitement of Candlelight 
Carols. And during pledge season, Emilie made the remarkable decision to tithe a 
dollar from her $8 weekly allowance to Trinity Church.
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W O R S H I P

T R U E  TA L E S  O F  T R I N I T Y:  
L I S T E N I N G  TO  OT H E R S

Singing with the Trinity Choir has been an 
incredible spiritual discipline for me: it demands 
time and energy but gives back infinitely greater 

amounts of grace and gratitude. It’s in choir where 
I practice doing the hard work of listening to other 
people with my complete attention and where I’ve 
learned to join myself with others in heart and mind, 
prayer and song. I relish every second. 

Matt Gin

The process of Christian formation is often a slow one. 
It can even feel like nothing is happening. Yet when we 
pay attention, we can see the moments where God’s 
transformative power is at work, shaping us in community 
into who we are called to be.

Cathy Portlock 
Pacitto,
Director of 
Children’s 
Ministries

For children, transformation often comes 
through communal action rather than 
words. This year Trinity’s Children’s 
Ministries began a special outreach 
ministry called “Prayer Bears,” a collection 
of teddy bears ready to go to any of our 
children who might be in need. As the 
children blessed these bears, their act of 
laying on hands together and praying 
together for someone else made a big 
impact. I overheard a few of the children 
talking about how they didn’t want 
anyone to receive a bear (because it would 

mean they were sick) but that they were glad we had them, 
because it would help someone to know they had been 
prayed for. 

And yet, children’s words so often prove transformative for 
the adults in their lives. During the annual “Ash Sunday” 
children’s homily, as we talked about Lenten practices, one 
second grader announced that he felt Lent was “like a yard 
sale”. When asked why, he explained that Lent was the time 
when we “get rid of all the stuff we don’t need”.

As part of ongoing work to bring Trinity’s 
youth more fully into the community, 
we united our Confirmation learning 
experience with the adult Inquirer’s 
class in fall 2015. This change proved 
very successful: adults in the class 
were energized by the passion and 
creative inquiry of teens, and the teens 
appreciated being offered challenging 
and in-depth information and asked 
to engage deeply. Coming together 
as pilgrims on similar journeys of faith, 
adults and teens began to break down some of the barriers 
that often exist across age lines and grow in mutual 
friendship.

Sunday worship, another point of connection across 
generations, can itself be a catalyst for learning. Our 
Youth Forum classes focus on the meaning and practice 
of worship through creative games, discussions, and 
movement. One especially thought-provoking discussion 
focused simply on walking and movement in the liturgy. 

Choristers and acolytes swapped tips (if you drop your 
hymnal, just keep going; you can do anything in church as 
long as you do it slowly enough) and considered the idea 
that, as liturgical ministers, they lead the congregation 
from normal space and time into the sacred space and 
time of the worship service.

The Rev. Bill Rich,
Vicar

Adult Formation during the fall of 2015 
has centered on our program “Meeting 
Jesus Again for the First Time,” titled after 
Marcus Borg’s book of the same name. 
We have explored the Gospels through 
Sunday forums (videos of which are 
available on the Trinity website), weekly 
blogs (also on the website), and small 
Bible study groups meeting in 
neighborhoods and at church. More than 

200 parishioners have met in these groups to share 
reflections on Scripture and its impact on their lives, and 
have found their experience of Jesus and faith in the God 
he embodies immeasurably enriched through these 
weekly gatherings. One person has said that her previous 
attempts to read and understand Scripture—always 
undertaken alone—have been unsuccessful and 
superficial, but that her Bible study group and the forums 
have helped her break through to a deeper level of 
understanding. These Bible study groups have also 
provided opportunities for people who barely knew one 
another to come into deeper friendship, knitting our large 
parish community together into networks of trust. Ë

Mary Davis,
Minister for 
Youth & Social 
Media

F O R M AT I O N
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PA S TO R A L  C A R E

The Rev.  
Patrick C. Ward,
Assoc. Rector 
for Pastoral 
Ministries and 
Welcome

The spiritual companioning that is at 
the heart of any pastoral relationship is 
about transformation. As your associate 
rector for pastoral ministries, and as one 
of dozens of Trinity caregivers who share 
in this ministry of companioning, I can 
testify that we are blessed to witness 
such transformation over and over 
again:  

• In the diminishing personal fear that 
so often strikes me in members of our 
cancer support group. “Cancer makes 
it so clear to me,” says one, “that every 

single person, well or not, is on a road to God together. 
That idea has helped me understand my own illness in 
a different and more hopeful way.”

• In the deepening rapport 
between growing num-
bers of our 6 p.m. congre-
gation and our homeless 
neighbors in the Back 
Bay. Your fellow “Living 
Bread” parishioners of-
fer Holy Eucharist, along 
with one or two of the 40 
peanut butter and jelly 
sandwiches we assem-
ble every Sunday after-
noon, and some friendly 
words and prayers for a 
safe night. Our neighbors tell us about their own lives. 
They tell us that they feel less alone when with us. Our 
own assumptions about “the homeless” are coming 
undone.

• In the gradual progression I witness each month among 
members of our bereavement support group, as dis-
abling grief gives way to a more manageable combi-
nation of gratitude and settled sorrow. As universal as 
death is, the loss of parents and siblings and especially 
partners/spouses always comes to us as a shock. The 
shared experiences within this group offer saving light 
in the darkness.

Our pastoral ministry teams offer care and companion-
ship in so many ways: saying prayers, bringing Eucharist 
to the homebound, checking in with caregivers in need 
of support and encouragement.  

And of course pastoral care is an essential part of 

key life moments like wedding and funeral planning  
and preparation.

This care is all above and beyond the direct clergy pastoral 
support, which includes on-call emergency coverage to 
parishioners or anyone else requesting assistance. Last 
year, our clergy had more than 500 hospital visits, pasto-
ral counseling or prayer sessions.

Rooted in prayer and sacrament, our care for friend and 
stranger always aims to offer new life and new hope. We 
can’t often “fix.” But we do “companion.” We invite you to 
seek our companionship—or to explore a ministry with 
us—in the coming year. Ë

Rooted in 
prayer and 
sacrament, our 
care for friend 
and stranger 
always aims to 
offer new life 
and new hope.

T R U E  TA L E S  O F  T R I N I T Y:  
T H E  P R I V I L E G E  & B L E S S I N G  
O F  E U C H A R I S T I C  V I S I TAT I O N

Holiness of Communion is present in all our visits, 
but occasionally there is a moment of sharing the 
“bread of life and cup of salvation,” that grips us 

profoundly and highlights the privilege and blessing of 
Eucharistic Visitation.

The Lord graced Bettie, her visitors, and me with 
one of those moments recently. I had not yet set the 
Communion table when Virginia, who serves in the 
Trinity nursery, arrived with her family. Jon Hattaway, the 
leader of Eucharistic Visitation Ministry for many years, 
always advised us to be prepared to share Communion 
with unanticipated guests. When I invited Virginia’s 
family to join, they agreed. As we concluded the post-
Communion prayer, Bettie said it had been a chaotic 
day, and now “I have a new sense of calm.” We talked 
about the unparalleled serenity that comes from God’s 
love and grace.

Virginia and I realized we knew each other by face, as 
many Trinity parishioners do, and it was a gift to spend 
time with her family and hear of their twenty-two year 
commitment to the parish. Bettie, in her wisdom, said 
that many never know the loyalty people offer quietly 
to Trinity. This visit epitomized the ways Eucharistic 
Visitors say they receive more than they give through 
our lay ministry.

Margaret Williams-DeCelles, Lay Eucharistic Visitors

PA S TO R A L  C A R E
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H O S P I TA L I T Y

The Rev.  
Patrick C. Ward,
Assoc. Rector 
for Pastoral 
Ministries and 
Welcome

There’s a whole world 
of difference between 
greeting someone and 
truly engaging them, 
inviting them to be 
transformed by Christ 
and to become an in-
tegral part of commu-
nity. This has been 
how we’ve ap-
proached the ministries that are respon-
sible for leading our parish in “welcome,” 
“greeting,” “hospitality,” and “fellowship.” 

Of course a friendly “Hello” is essential, but it can’t end there. 
We’ve made over 500 name buttons that parishioners can 
wear to introduce themselves to strangers and each other. 
We have been intentional in the way we’ve built upon our 
successful welcoming programs—such as Compass Class-
es and Newcomer Receptions—to become better able to 
get to know those new among us: what unique experienc-
es they bring to Trinity, what they want to share with us, 
and how they can most feel at home in a big, new church. 
The welcome cards sitting in the back of every pew serve 
as an entry point, an opportunity for us at Trinity to begin 
an individual conversation, and throughout 2015 we more 
than doubled the number of cards received. 

Transforming our relationship to each 
other in community is not solely a task 
for newcomers. In 
a parish as large as 
Trinity there are many 
parishioners who have 
been coming for 20 
years who don’t know 
each other. To remedy 
that gap, Trinity 

embarked on an ambitious plan to create 
small, neighborhood-based, parishioner-
led Bible study groups. The benefit of 
closely studying Scripture is obvious, but just as important 
is how it is studied. We invited parishioners to gather 
together in small communities to explore how Scripture 
touches us in our everyday lives while also getting to 
know someone—whether they sit in the pew in front of 
us or attend a completely different service—whom we 
otherwise wouldn’t know at all. One group was offered 
specifically for newcomers to ease transition into Trinity’s 
life, and the other 24 afforded many parishioners—more 
than 230 of them—a new way to be in community. 

Mark Kharas,
Welcome 
Minister

T R U E  TA L E S  O F  T R I N I T Y:  
U N E X P E C T E D  F R I E N D S H I P S

One convener of our Bible study groups, 
a millennial, envisioned leading a group 
chiefly for other young adults, only to find 
that everyone who signed up for her group 

was significantly on the other end of the age spectrum.  
But after a couple of weeks, the conversation was 
so lively that they had difficulty wrapping up in the 
allotted 90 minutes. A deeper sense of community 
was formed among these parishioners, and through 
encountering Christ together their relationships to 
each other were transformed. 

H O S P I TA L I T Y
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is not solely a task 
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O U T R E AC H  & S O C I A L  J U S T I C E

The Rev. Rainey 
G. Dankel,
Assoc. Rector 
for Community 
Engagement 
& Ministry 
Development

How does God call Trinity to participate in 
the resurrection? In 2015, Outreach and 
Social Justice Ministries continued to build 
momentum in answering this call, with 
more parishioners becoming more deeply 
engaged in God’s work of reconciliation 
and healing. In so doing, more of us are 
finding our own hearts both broken and 
healed, as we work in areas of hunger and 
homelessness, education, and social justice.

Answering God’s call sometimes looks 
like building individual relationships. 
Those working with College Behind Bars 
have experienced the intimacy of getting 

to know a prisoner who is working 
on college courses, seeing the desire 
to learn even in the midst of a life 
sentence. The Trinity Literacy Coaches 
work with individual students at the 
Dever Elementary School and become 
champions for the teachers as well. 
Runners in the Sole Train program draw 
training and encouragement from the 
dedicated staff at the Trinity Boston 
Foundation (TBF) as they help hundreds 
of young people from challenging 
circumstances find the joy of achieving 
personal goals. Volunteers helping to 
establish a library at the McCormack 
Middle School form a widening circle 
of support for students, expanding 
the work being done by TBF staff members to establish 
principles of restorative justice and trauma-informed 
practice. Our Boston Warm team prepares 50 bag lunches 
every Friday for the day shelter at Emmanuel Church, and 
teams of parishioners offer the dignity of a well-prepared 
dinner and a friendly smile every month to hundreds of men 
and women at Pine Street Inn and Rosie’s Place. 

Work at the systemic level builds on 
these individual encounters. The first 
Anne Bonnyman Symposium focused 
attention on dismantling racism, 
with resounding calls for justice from 
Bishop Michael Curry, Marian Wright 
Edelman, and a distinguished panel. 
Trinity Church hosted the Greater 
Boston Interfaith Organization (GBIO) 
for a rally at which Governor Baker, 
Attorney General Healey, Speaker 
DeLeo, and Mayor Walsh agreed 
before the assembled crowd of 1,700 
people to work for criminal justice 
reform, affordable housing, gun 
safety, and improvements in public 

education. Staff at TBF’s Counseling Center and TEEP 
programs are being recognized by the Boston Public 
Schools as leaders in bringing  greater attention to social 
and emotional learning as key components of academic 
success. And the new Outreach Leadership Committee 
has assumed a supporting role for these ministries, 
including envisioning how a capital campaign can 
strengthen and expand our work.

In all of these efforts, large and small, we have opportunities 
to work across lines that divide us, to become reliable 
companions in various struggles, and to see courage 
and reconciliation blossoming. Community engagement 
broadens our horizons and helps us see where and how 
God is at work in the world. As we find our part in that 
work—by praying, pledging financial support, offering 
direct service, and working for systemic change—we 
continue to grow as disciples of the One who came that 
we might have life and have it abundantly. Ë 

In all of these efforts, 
large and small, we 
have opportunities to 
work across lines that 
divide us, to become 
reliable companions 
in various struggles, 
and to see courage 
and reconciliation 
blossoming.

O U T R E AC H  & S O C I A L  J U S T I C E
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O U T R E AC H  & S O C I A L  J U S T I C E

Louise Burnham 
Packard,
Director of 
Trinity Boston 
Foundation

Trinity Boston Foundation was formed by Trinity 
Church in 2007 to foster the continued growth of 
two Trinity outreach ministries, the Trinity 
Education for Excellence Program (TEEP) and the 
Trinity Boston Counseling Center. In the years 
since, the Foundation added a third program, 
Sole Train: Boston Runs Together and has focused 
its work around a mission to unlock opportunity 
and change the odds for the youth of Boston. 
Although the organization is separately 
incorporated and governed by a board that 
includes many people who are not members of 
Trinity, it functions as an integral part of the 

church’s efforts to engage in God’s mission of reconciliation and 
healing.

All of the Foundation’s work supports the social and emotional 
well-being and development of young people. In addition to our 
direct-service work, we embed staff in other organizations to help 
them  build safe and supportive communities. Our approach is 
trauma-informed and uses restorative justice practices and a focus 
on racial awareness, identity development and equity. Current 
partners include the McCormack Middle School, Department of 
Youth Services, City Year and St. Stephen’s Youth Programs. 

Through a two-year process facilitated by the Black Ministerial 
Alliance, the Foundation recently clarified its approach and expected 
outcomes and developed evaluation tools to measure impact. 
Research shows that by building up the community connectedness, 
self-efficacy and character (values and resilience) of the approximately 
500 young people we serve directly, we can help them strengthen 
academic achievement and improve life outcomes. Long term goals 
are for students to graduate from high school with plans for college 
or post-secondary training, become leaders in their communities, 
and build and lead lives of their own design. 

Get to know a young person who is struggling—poor attendance at 
school, in trouble with the law, off track for academic promotion or 

high school graduation—and you are likely to hear 
a story about trauma, whether it is the persistent 
effects of racism and poverty or a life event such as 
losing loved ones to violence or addiction. To change 
the odds for the youth of Boston, we need to offer 
direct support to young people and create healthy 
environments within which all of us can thrive. The 
answer is both individual and systemic, a matter 
of pastoral care and social justice. Trinity Boston 
Foundation, supported by Trinity and so many of 
its members who are donors and volunteers, carries 
this mission out into our city. Ë

All of the 
Foundation’s 
work supports 
the social and 
emotional 
well-being and 
development of 
young people. 

T R U E  TA L E S  O F  T R I N I T Y:  
D I S CO V E R I N G  O N E ’S  G I F T S

Four years ago, Valerie hated math. She was then 
an eighth grader in TEEP and had turned up in 
parishioner Bob Ludwig’s class for TEEP students 

preparing to take the Boston ISEE exam. At Trinity Boston 
Foundation’s 2015 gala dinner, Bostonians for Youth, 
Valerie told the story this way:

“Seventh grade Valerie was a little reserved….hesitant to 
speak up or speak out in TEEP. But at the same time I was 
ALL about having fun. My standards were low. My grades 
were bad. I wasn’t focused. By the end of my BPS middle 
school career, I had a lot of gaps in my education. 

In eighth grade I started working with my Trinity math 
tutor, Bob . . . and you know what I discovered? I was 
GOOD. Really good at math.” 

Four years later, Valerie is excelling as a junior at Cathedral 
High School. She is a member of TEEP’s Leadership 
Development Program, a Merritt Levitan TEEP Scholar, 
and a person who wants to make a difference.

“When I think about my future, I think that expressing myself 
through the arts—music, 
poetry, dancing—will 
always be a part of my 
life. But mostly I think 
back to 7th grade Valerie 
and other kids like me. I 
want to make it better. I 
want to be an English or 
Math teacher.”

“Valerie,” says Bob, “had 
mathematical ability 
long before I met her. 
She simply needed 
someone to hold up a 
mirror to her and say, ‘Valerie, take a look. You really are 
good at math.’ You and I as adults occasionally need a 
friend to do that for us. So do 8th graders. The author Fred-
erick Buechner says, ‘The place God calls you to is the place 
where your deep gladness and the world’s deep hunger 
meet.’ For me, my deep gladness and one of Boston’s deep 
needs meet in a classroom on the 3rd floor of the Parish 
House where 8th graders learn math.” 

Valerie might say just the same thing about the students she 
counsels at TEEP and the students she will one day teach.

“For me, my deep gladness 
and one of Boston’s deep 
needs meet in a classroom 
on the 3rd floor of the 
Parish House where 8th 
graders learn math.”

Bob Ludwig,  
parishioner & TEEP tutor

T R I N I T Y   B O S TO N  F O U N D AT I O N
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CO M M U N I C AT I O N S G O V E R N A N C E

Sarah Wilcox,
Senior Parish 
Administrator

In a typical year, the Vestry carries out its 
fiduciary responsibilities through the 
work of more than 100 people serving 
on its many committees: audit, budget, 
investments, nominating, building, art 
and architecture, and stewardship. It 
also considers growth strategies, takes 
up other matters of interest, and 
periodically reports to the parish. 

The year 2015 brought new ways of 
being and becoming to the Vestry as well as to the rest of 
Trinity. Through the “Year of Discovery,” the Vestry worked 
closely with three groups to help discern and develop 
the priorities for our parish: the Liturgy Study Group, 
the Mission Task Force and the Building Committee. As 
part of its ongoing commitment to engage the parish 
in decision-making as much as possible, opportunities 
were provided to learn about and provide feedback into 
the discovery process through discussions and surveys, 
presentations and prayer. Committees and teams spent 

countless hours on research, 
plan development, budgeting, 
and recommendations. More 
than 150 of us came to the 
Year of Discovery Discernment 
Discussion to listen to each 
other and for the Spirit, and to 
voice the core values that guide 
us. 

It is through this input that the 
Vestry and Pilot (senior staff 
team) developed the parish goals 

for Trinity’s program year September 2015-June 2016. 
These goals are outlined in the Rector’s introduction to 
this annual report. This input also provided the formative 
work for developing the priorities and scope of a capital 
campaign to be formally launched later in 2016. 

As we are reminded through the 30-minute Bible study 
that starts each Vestry meeting, being disciples requires 
being in relationship with each other and working 
together. With this spiritual grounding, the participation 
of many, and the commitment to open dialogue about 
topics such as faith, stewardship and the upcoming 
campaign, we look forward to becoming the disciples 
God calls us to be. Ë

G LO S S A R Y
Vestry  In an Episcopal Church, the 

elected body of parishioners, plus the rector 
as the presiding member, who serve as the 
governing body of the church. At Trinity, we 
have 4 officers (Senior Warden, Junior Warden, 
Treasurer and Clerk) and 12 members. The basic 
responsibilities of the vestry are to help define 
and articulate the mission of the congregation, 
to support the church’s mission by word and 
deed, to select the rector, to ensure effective 
organization and planning, and to manage 
resources and finances.

Pilot      Trinity’s senior staff team, consisting of clergy, 
the Senior Parish Administrator, the Director of 
Communications and the Executive Director 
of the Trinity Boston Foundation. Attends 
monthly Vestry meetings. 

More than 150 of us came 
to the Year of Discovery 
Discernment Discussion 
to listen to each other 
and for the Spirit, and to 
voice the core values that 
guide us.

Patricia Hurley, 
Director of 
Communications

To keep up with Trinity’s volume of 
opportunities and the constant need to 
invite, inform and engage with people, 
we’re always looking at new, better ways 
to disseminate news, invite newcomers, 
and share stories about our parish life 
and ministries. 

This year, we have been experimenting 
more with video as a medium. Who 
can forget February 
14, 2015, when yet 

another blizzard threatened to shut 
all Sunday services down? We were 
able to share a recorded reflection 
from Bill Rich and hymns performed 
by the choir. Through the magic of 
video and the internet, more than 
1,300 snowbound faithful, who 
were not able to venture out for the 
specially scheduled pre-emptive 
Saturday evening service that 
weekend, were able to be with us in 
this way.

Sharing videos of Trinity’s sermons, forums and hymns 
continues to be popular, attracting a wide viewership 
among parishioners and non-parishioners alike. Videos 
draw the most engagement 
through our Facebook and 
Instagram channels, whether 
the content is serious, such as 
Elaine Pagel’s Price Lecture; 
celebratory, like a highlights 
compilation from Easter; or just 
fun, like scenes from the Parish 
Weekend talent show, or the 
“Buttons Attract!” feature to 
remind us all to wear our name 
buttons with magnets. 

The work of Trinity’s ministries, 
and our attention to spreading 
the word, have also resulted in 
receiving quite a bit of positive 
media attention this year. Trinity 
Church, its staff or its events 
were in more than 20 pieces 
in major print and broadcast 
media, including several stories 
in The Boston Globe. 

As the needs of the parish have outgrown the capacity of 
our website, work began in earnest this fall on a new site 
particularly oriented toward making it easy for people 
new to Trinity to find ways to engage with us. Thank you 
to the many parishioners who provided insights and 
feedback into this planning process.

The most effective form of communications is still the 
old fashioned person-to-person referral. In a time when 
we are all bombarded with tens of thousands of bits of 

information every day, the bits that 
break through are the ones that are 
attached to people we trust. So we 
thank you all for participating in 
the ministry of Communications: by 
inviting friends to services and events, 
sharing a favorite sermon recording, 
or forwarding the latest reflection in 
a Trinity Community Update email to 
someone you love. Your simple act of 
sharing Trinity with another makes all 
the difference. Ë
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In a time when we are 
all bombarded with 
tens of thousands of 
bits of information 
everyday, the bits that 
break through are the 
ones that are attached 
to people we trust. 
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S T E WA R D S H I P

Hailey Robison,
Assoc. Director 
of Stewardship

This year, we’ve been looking more deeply at 
Stewardship as a ministry of one of the most basic 
ways we can open ourselves up to God’s presence 
so that God can help us transform our focus from 
“I” and “me” to “we” and “us.” The Stewardship 
Committee and various ministry groups have had 
conversations with over 450 parishioners this past 
year about our relationship with God and money.

Money is so integral to our lives: it is how we meet 
our basic needs—food, shelter, clothing; and we 
also use it to live in God’s abundance—art, math, 

or language lessons, a vacation with family, or enjoying a cup of tea. 

Because money is woven into every aspect our lives, being 
intentional about and transforming our relationship with money so 
that our use of it is centered on God inevitably draws us closer to 
God in everything we do.

Fundamentally: does the way we spend, invest, and earn money 
build the Kingdom of God as much as we are able in this moment?

Transforming our relationship with money opens us up to God’s 
transforming power, and sharing that journey in Trinity’s community 
helps each of us to grow in grace. 

Our lifelong journey in Stewardship to know and feel God 
through generosity is discovered day by day. Luckily, we are in this 
transformational process together as a community of those who 
have been with Trinity for decades and those who join us even for 
one service. Ë

This past fall during Stewardship Season, we heard 
a Sunday Gospel reading about Jesus proclaiming 
that the widow who gave her last two coins to the 

Temple had contributed more than all the rich men who 
donated large sums that day.  

After the Gospel and before Rita’s homily, a man in dirty 
clothing that had an odor quietly came into the sanctuary 
and sat in front of me. If I had to guess, I would have said 
that he was living on the streets. From the way that he 
looked at the windows and the space, it did not seem like 
he had been to Trinity before.

When the collection plate came around, I felt 
uncomfortable. As I pulled my check out of my pocket, 
I felt inadequate and embarrassed. I thought: There is 
so much need in the world, and this man’s need is so 
apparent in front of me—contrasted by all my basic 
needs fulfilled. Even if I gave nearly everything away, 
it would still be only a drop where there should be an 
ocean. Am I giving enough and to the right places? As 
the Usher neared our row, the man stuck his hand in his 
pocket. The plate reached out, and this man dropped a 
quarter in without pomp. There was no jingle when his 
hand went into his pocket. Was this his last coin?

I spoke with the man for 
a few minutes before the 
Forum. His name was 
Devon. He asked about 
some of the Stewardship 
brochures we had at 
the Stewardship table. 
Devon told me how 
important giving was to 
him, that it made him feel 
good, reminded him of 
childhood, and that he 

saw church as the place for giving. It was a gift to him to 
be able to give.

Devon, who walked into our large, ornate church in the 
middle of Back Bay, felt God’s presence in our community. 
He recognized a call to give what may have been his last 
coin. I feel almost certain that I would not have done 
the same if I were in his place. Devon in an inspiring and 
humble way continues to remind me to give thanks for 
all that I can give and to give back with and from joy; that 
church is a place for giving of ourselves to each other and 
others and that we, too, receive something deeper when 
we give with an open heart.

“Money has value because it facilitates our lives—it buys us our homes, our food,  
our clothing. And so we can think that money is the thing we need, that it has value  
in itself. We think that money has the power to buy safety and security.  

It does not have that power.

Money does not give life.

Giving money to God is a way of limiting the power of money.  

It is a way of making the rest of our economy holy.”
The Rev. Rita T. Powell 

Devon told me how 
important giving was to 
him, that it made him feel 
good, reminded him of 
childhood, and that he  
saw church as the place  
for giving.

MEDITATIONS for STEWARDSHIP SEASON

FALL 2015Trinity Church in the City of Boston
May these meditations written by our clergy 

help you to prayerfully reflect on God’s 

grace and your response to further the  

work of Christ through your  
pledge to Trinity this year.

S T E WA R D S H I P



22 — Annual Ministry Report 2015 Annual Ministry Report 2015 — 23

S T E WA R D S H I P T H A N K  YO U

Anonymous (131)
Thomas F. Aaron
Mr. Michael Abbruzzese
Caroline & Rob Abernethy
Bob & Meg Ackerman
Robert G. Adams
Ms. Betsy Adams
Mr. & Mrs. Bunmi T. Adekore
Advent Press
Mr. Monte M. Agro  

& Ms. Dorian Readnour
Dr. Rochelle S. Albin
Mr. & Mrs. Richard Albright
Mr. Joseph Alen
Mr. Ronald Alex
Emelie Alexander
Mr. & Mr. Lucien Allaire
Ms. Rosamond W. Allen
Chris & Izzy Allen
Alice & Richard Alsterberg, Jr.
Mr. David Altshuler &  

Dr. Sharman  
Buechner Altshuler

Nancy Alukonis
Mr. & Mrs. John C. Amadi
Amazon Smile Foundation
Ms. Charlotte J. Anastasio
Ms. Francesca S. Anderson
Chris Anderson
Ms. Patricia Anderson
Ms. Maria Anderson
Mr. Richard P. Anthony &  

Ms. Rebecca A. Siebens
Ms. Virginia Anton
Christine & Eric Arcese
Ms. Nancy Arena
Ms. Lilian Armstrong
Ms. Jennifer L. Armstrong
Mr. & Mrs. Jeffrey A. Armstrong
Ken Arruda
Ms. Elllen Arsenault
Gabriela Artavia
Dr. Maria Louise Ascher
A. Ashiagbor
Ms. Catherine Askew
Association of Anglican 

Musicians
Christopher Alden Atwood
Mr. Robert A. Aurilio
Mr. & Mrs. Charles A. Austin III
Ms. Valentina Avery
Mr. Francis O. Awosefaju
Susan C. Ayers &  

Nancy Salonpuro
Robin M. Babcock
Katharine Bachman
Ms. Alexandra Bacon
Ms. Sarah Bacon

Mrs. Melody R. Badgett - Grote
Ms. Sandra Baehrend
Mr. & Mrs. George J. Bailey
W. J. Bailey
Ms. Mary Bainbridge
Mr. Douglas Baird
Ms. Priscilla Baker
Mr. A. W. Baldwin
David B. Ball
Robert P. Ball
Mr. Nicholas M. Banten
Mr. Paul E. Barbone & Ms. 

Debora A. Compton
Mr. Charles A. Bargfrede
David H. & Beverly A. Barlow
Ms. & Ms. Jessica Barnthouse
Mr. Jamison Barr
Mr. Vincent Barras
Ms. & Mr. Joan Basile
Ms. & Ms. Samantha Basile
Richard & Peggy Batchelder
Barbara Bauman
Mr. Robert Baxter
Jonathan & Karla Bays
Judy A. Beal
Ms. Judy Beal
Mr. & Mrs. C. Marshall Beale
Mr. & Mrs. James W. Beardsley
Ms. Joan Beauchamp
Jan Beaven
Dr. Laurence H. Beck
David Beck & Gregory Van Boven
Mr. William Bedingfield
Martin & Katharine Begien
Lee & Michael Behnke
Patricia Belden & Kevin Kelly
Ms. Marcelle Belisle
Julia Bell
Ms. Diana Bendel
Matthew & Michelle Benfer
Ms. Elizabeth Bengston
Darren Wong & Craig Benner
Ms. Anne Bennet
George & Mimi Bennett
Ms. Angela Bennett
Mr. Raffi R. Berberian
Billie Berents
Ms. Aagot Berg
Lawrence Bergstresser
Ms. Victoria Bernard
Melinda K. Berry
Ms. Alma Berson
BHC Corporation Club Cafe
Doralynne Bibby
Doreen Biebusch
Ms. Mary Bifano
Mr. David Bigley
David & Louisa Birch

Mr. & Mrs. Desmond H. Birkett
Mr. & Mrs. Walter W. Bishop III
John Bitner
Ms. Vicki Black
Rebecca & Wesley Blair
Mr. Richard Blakney
Mr. & Mrs. Christopher S. Block
Mr. & Mrs. Sovins J. Bobojama
Mrs. Barbara Bodengraven
Ms. Hollis A. Bodman
Ms. Carol Bodnar
Mr. Brian Boehler
Mr. & Mrs. John H. Boehs, Jr.
Kelsey Rice Bogdan
Ms. Regine Bohacek
Dr. & Mrs. Phillip M. Boiselle
Alex & Gaye Bok
Mr. & Mrs. Kenyon C. Bolton III
Mr. Anthony Bonacci
John Bonasera
Martha Born
Mr. John C. Bostwick
Ms. Susan Botsford
Ms. Anna Bourne
Mr. Arthur L. Bowen
Richard H. Bowen
Jane Bowers
Linda S. Bowers
Jennifer Bowers
Mr. & Mrs. John B. Breedis
Patricia Brennan
Mr. & Mrs.  

Richard L. Brickley, Jr.
William Brickman
Mr. Bruce C. Bridges
Mr. Howard S. Brightman  

& Ms. Laura Brightman
Ms. Heather Brome
Ms. James A. Bronwell
Ms. Elizabeth Brookhiser
Phyllis Brooks
Ms. Jennifer Brountas
Mr. Dwight K. Brown
Chris & Lisa Brown
Ms. Laura J. Brown
Ms. Clara Brown
Mr. & Mrs. Coleman B. Brown
Elise R. Browne
Laurie & Jay Buchta
Warren W. Buckingham III
Ms. Grace Lyons &  

Mr. Charlie Budd
Donald & Lauri Bumiller
Mary Bunker
Christopher Birch &  

Alexandra Burke
Mr. Gordon Burnes &  

Ms. Suzie Tapson

Mr. John Burnham
The Burns Greeley Family
Ms. Emily Burns
Chris & Kate Burr
Lois Butt
Kirsten Z. Cairns
Chris Campbell
Ms. Gail Campbell
Narcissa Campion
Ms. Kathleen Canavan
Mrs. Mary Canby Slater
Leonard Candee & Elinor Stout
Mary Ellen Cantabene
Anthony P. Caponi  

& Ms. Emily E. Matthews
Mr. & Mrs. Cardona-Fox
Ms. Sarah Carleton
George & Joanne Carlisle
Susan Carman
Mr. & Mrs. Samuel Carr, Jr.
Ms. Kathleen Carr
Ms. Clare Carreras
Henry & Sharon Carrier
David & Elizabeth Carroll
Mr. Sidney Carter
Mr. Vassiliki Cartsos
Ms. Christine Carye
Elizabeth Case
Christine Casson & Daniel Tobin
Mr. Richard S. Cavallaro
Ms. JoAnn Cavallaro
Cynthia Chace-MacNiel
Mr. Matthew Chafe
Mr. & Mrs. Tyler E. Chapman
Charles Monroe Chase
John J. Cheney &  

Carol A. Mahoney
Ms. Clementina Chery
Dan Chiasson & Annie Adams
Marty Childs
Mr. & Mrs. Ming C. Chiou,  

M.D.
Ms. Janet A. Chollet
Elaine Chow
Dr. George P. Christian &  

Dr. Estella P. Christian
Mr. Robert Christian
Ms. Jill A. Christians
John & Beverly Christians
Mr. David Chui
Mr. Timothy Cichocki
Jane Claflin
Rachel & Thomas Claflin
Grace D. Clark
Marilyn F. Clarke
Dr. Andrew E. Clarkson &  

Ms. Laura A. Carney
The Claudy Family

Thank you to everyone who gave financial support to do God’s work through Trinity from January 1 – December 31, 2015. 
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Alicia Hesse-Cleary &  
Richard Cleary

Babz Clough
Charles & Lela Clutz
Robert Cochran
Ms. Laurie Cochran
Sarah C. Coffin
Sherdena Dorsey Cofield
Mr. & Mrs. Clarke Coggeshall
The Colantuno Charitable 

Foundation
Leslie J. Colburn
Ms. Gretchen Colby
Ms. Charlotte A. Cole &  

Ms. L. Floy Miller
Cornelius & Jane Coleman
Mr. Harry Collings
Ms. Caroline Collins

Ms. Camilla L. Collova
Ms. Pam L. Colwell
Mr. Brian Conlon
Mr. Charles Conn
Mr. Dana C. Conneally &  

Ms. Kelly Luethje
Rose Frances Connelly
Ms. Anna Conrades
Andrew & Pamela Constantine
Elizabeth Graham Cook
Rachel Cook
Mr. Ross Cook
Mr. Benjamin Cooke
Andrew Coons
Aidan T. Cooper
Comfort Halsey Cope &  

Gregory T. Cope
N. A. Copithorne
Ms. Pamela Coravos
Mr. & Mrs. Marc A. Corbacho
Elizabeth & Amy Corcoran-Hunt
Ms. Doreen Corkin
Ms. Karina H. H. Corrigan
Patricia Corrigan
Mr. Glen W. Cosman

Mr. Thomas P. Cote
Robert Cotta
Mr. Diane Covino
Mr. & Mrs. Robert E. Cowden III
Ms. Julia D. Cox
The McKay Family
Mr. Thomas Cox &  

Mrs. Pamela Cox
Ms. Diane Cox
Mr. & Mrs. Don O. Crawford
Beverly Fisher Crawford
Mr. Richard Crecco
Mr. John Crees
Mr. Peter H. Creighton
Dr. Santiago C. Crisostomo,  

Sr.
Sally Crissman
Marylouise Crofton-Atkins

David L. Crowley &  
Margaret Cooke

Nancy Csaplar
Jennifer Culbert
Ms. Laurie Curby
Mr. George Curtis
Jay Cushman & Janet Shipman
Mr. & Ms. Colin C. Custer
Ms. Nancy B. Cyr
Fay Dabney
Joan Dabrowski &  

Stephen Billhardt
The Dahl Family
Mrs. B. K. Dalby & Family
Mr. John R. Dale
Deanna Dalrymple &  

Rockland Osgood
Ms. Paige Dalto
Mr. William Damon
David & Kathryn Dangler
Dr. Debbie Daniel
Julie Koeninger & Peter D’Anieri
The Rev. Rainey G. Dankel
Nancy L. Darr
Jim Daughtry

Linda & Harvey Davidson
Mr. Michael Davies
Ruth W. Davis
Mary & Luke Davenport Davis
Ms. Christina Davis
The Estate of Ralph E. Davis
Marilyn A. Davison
Ms. Margaret A.  

Williams-DeCelles &  
Mr. Joseph F. DeCelles

Susan DeCristofaro
Ms. Barbara A. Degar
Ms. Jemima Del Monaco
Mr. John I. Delgado
Mr. & Mrs. Christopher Delorey
Ms. Paula DeLuca
Katherine DeMarco
Ms. Karin Denison
Chris DeVany
Ms. Dana Devereux
Mary & Murray Dewart
Phil Tinmouth & Brit Dewey
Ms. Priscilla B. Dewey
Alix C. Diana
Sue Dickinson
Cait Dickinson
Mr. Richard J. Diephuis &  

Ms. Denise A. Dorgan
Jane F. Diettrich
Katherine & David Dietz
Antonetta A. DiGiustini
Ruth Ann Dillon
Susan & Buzz DiMartino
Mr. Thomas Dinneen
Danya & Jonathan Dinwoodey
Allan & Priscilla Ditchfield
The Estate of Jane Dittrich
Colin & Joan Diver
Vivian Dixon & Lillian Chan
Ms. Caroline Dodge
Ms. Margaret Doherty
MJ Doherty
Ms. Kathleen M. Dolan
Ms. Nancy Dolan
Susan & Rich Doll
David & Allison Donelan
Ms. Doreen Donovan Corkin & 

Mr. Christopher Mitchum
Ms. Mary T. Dooley
Mr. Peter H. Dorward
Mr. & Mrs. David Douglas
Sherrell B. Downes
Dr. & Mrs. Charles E. Drebing, 

Ph.D.
Ms. Diane Drinan
Elizabeth Drolet
Emilie Drolet
Ms. Eleanor Druckman
Mr. & Mrs. David Druley

Ms. Marybeth Duffy
Barbara Duhamel
Susan Dukess
Ms. Deborah Duncan
Thomas & Lee Dutton
Nancy & Don Dwight
Susan Eaccarino
Fran Early
Ms. Bethany Easter
Ms. Mary E. Eberle
Simon D. Eccles
Ms. Virginia Echevarria
Sally & George Edmonds
Ms. Alexandra Edwards
Mr. Christian Ekechukwu
Ms. Ekechukwu & Family
Karin E. Elliott
Mrs. Alexander Ellis
Grace Elson
Anne Elvins & John Grace
Doctors John & Jean Emans
Steven & Jacqueline Emery
Lee & Carolyn Engdahl
Mr. Andrew Richards &  

Ms. Peggy Enright
Ms. Kate Enroth &  

Mr. Dana Schmaltz
Mr. Peter C. Erichsen
Ms. Cathrine Erickson
Todd Estabrook
Mr. & Mrs. Errol Ethier
Mr. Richard T. Moss &  

Ms. Eleanor Etter
Carolyn R Evans
Mr. Jason W. Evans &  

Ms. Rachel A. Evans
Bruce & Bridgitt Evans
James & Sara Ewing
Mr. Steven Fachada
Ms. Priscilla Fales
Mr. John Fallon
Ms. Patricia B. Faro
Mary & Glenn Farrell
Ms. Michelle Farrell
Mr. & Mrs. Gregory H.  

Faulkner
Ms. Susan C. Faxon
Mr. & Mrs. James G. Fay, Jr.
Ms. Ginny Felice
Ms. Andrea Fellersen
The Fiala Family
Rita Field
Ms. Pamela Findlay
Mr. Paul W. Finnegan
Mr. & Ms. Fred J. Fiorella
Listo Fisher & Lydia Rodman
Mr. Peter C. Fisher &  

The Reverend Paige F.  
Fisher

Cynthia A. Fisher & Daughters 
Elizabeth Fisher Koch &  
Emily Fisher Koch

Doug & Judy Fitzsimmons
Allen B. Flanders
Kate Sides Flather
Dr. & Mrs. T. Corwin Fleming
Kay Flynn
Jay Fogarty & Liz Tuohey
Ms. Angela Fomin
Albert & Camie Ford
Martha Foreman
Lee R. Forker, Jr.
Mr. & Mrs. Lee R. Forker III
Ms. Lisa Forkner
Dr. & Mrs. C. Stephen Foster
Mr. Arthur Fournier
Ms. Kristie L. Fox
John V. Frank
Tim & Leslie Fraser
Professor & Mrs. John Free
Mr. Richard Freeman
Mr. William C. French
Barry Friswold & Carlos Colon
Ms. Mary Fronk
Evie Frost
Mr. & Mrs. Michael P. Fruth
Allen W. Fullerton
Frank Furnari
Pamela Galgay
Lisa & Ian Gamble
Frieda Garcia
Lisa Gardiner
Orna Gardini
Sandra & Dozier Gardner
Mrs. Susan P. Gardner
Ron & Diana Garmey
Edward & Sophia Garmey
Ms. Megan Gately
Bishop Alan Gates &  

Ms. Patricia Harvey
Ron & Jan Geddes
Ms. Naomi Geman
Ms. & Mr. Jo Ellen Gent
Mr. & Mrs. James F. Gerrity III

Liz Gianakos
Ms. Sarah Gibbons
John & Mary Gier
Ms. Jennifer Gilbert
Mr. & Mrs. Thomas D. Gill, Jr.
Ms. Gretchen Gillig
John & Maryann Gilmartin
Victoria Gimbel
Mr. Peter S. Gimber
Mr. Matthew T. Gin
Mr. Thomas Gin
John & Patricia Glass
Ms. Jean Glennon
Michael & Kelly Glew
Nicholas & Paula Gleysteen
Ms. Laura Glynn
Mr. & Ms. Richard J. Goettle IV
Michael E. Goetz
Mr. Christopher Goffredo
Ms. Karen Goldenbiddle
Dr. Jillian L. Goldfarb & Dr. 

Douglas L. Kriner
Arthur W. Goodall
Mr. Paul Gorman
Ms. Judith Gorsuch
Don Gorton
Estate of Edith Gould
Debby Grace
Mrs. Anne Elvins &  

Mr. John Grace
Gene Graff
Will Graff
Mr. Daniel Graham
Thomas H. Grape
Sidney & Robin Graves
Mr. Roger Greaves
Maura Greene
Mr. Gerald A. Gregg
Ms. Christine Guerriero
Dallas R. Gulley & Robert H. Ditri
Gregory Gullickson
Mr. & Mrs. Graham d. C. Gund
Ms. Sarah Gwozdz
Bob Haas
Ms. Beverly Vassar Haas

Mr. Karen Haberg
Dick & Carol Habermann
Susan Haberstroh
Pauline & Alberto Haddad
Joan Stephens Hadly
Mr. Les Hadsell
Susan Haff
Ms. Kelly Hager
Mr. Steven Hahn
Ms. Carron Haight
Mr. & Mrs. Paul D. Haight
Susan M. Halby
Mr. & Mrs. Richard L. Hall
Ms. Sharon Hamel
Dr. Scott R. Hamilton
Margery Hamlen & Joe Hammer
Mr. & Mrs. Richard Hamlen
Jon & Carrie Hammond
The Rev. Patricia Handloss  

& Ms. Catherine H. Gately
Mr. & Mrs. Michael J. Hanlon, Jr.
Mrs. Pamela S. Hannon
Doug Hansell & Jan Cook
Mr. Richard Hansen &  

Mrs. Susan Hansen
Wesley Hansen & Janette Liu
Mr. Ivan J. Hansen
Mr. Christopher Hanson
Ms. Deanna Hargraves
Ginny Harlan
The Harlow Family
Ms. Sharri Harmel
Patrick & Adrienne Harper
Mr. Michael Harper
Ms. Erin Harrington
Ms. Joanne Harrington
John M. Harris & Elin S. Harris
Ms. Christley A. Harris
Howard & Marcia Hartley
Baron M. Hartley, Jr.
Ms. Elizabeth Harvey
Pamela Harvey

Boris & Kathleen Hasselblatt
Professor Peter S. Hawkins
Mr. & Ms. Charlie Haydock
Mr. & Ms. James Hearty
Dorothy A. Heath
Ms. Melanie Hedlund
Ms. Carolyn Heilman
The Hein Family
Mr. & Mrs. G. William Helm,  

Jr.
Ms. & Mr. Kristi K. Helmecke
Mr. Dave Hempstead
Robert P. Henderson &  

Carol T. Henderson
Mr. & Mrs. John Henderson
Stephen Hendrickson &  

David McCord
Janice L. Henry
Julie & Bayard Henry
Ms. G. Louise Henry
Kevin L. Hepner
Mr. & Mrs. George Herbst
Ms. Heather Hersee
Alan W.C. Hess
Mr. Chris Hesse
Ms. Dana Hewett
Mr. & Mrs. George M. Hezel
Ms. Ann S. Higgins
Mrs. R. Scott Higgins
James H. & Martha R. Higgins
Ms. Linda A. Hill &  

Jonathan Hill Breitbart
Arthur C. & Eloise W. Hodges
Pope & Felicia Hoffman
Drs. Sue Ellen & Paul Hogan
Ms. Marybeth Hopkins &  

Kevin J. Creeden
Ms. Karon G. Horan
Joan Horgan
Mr. & Mrs. David Horner
Dr. Geoffrey & Adele Horwitz
Barbara & Amos Hostetter

T H A N K  YO UT H A N K  YO U
Thank you to everyone who gave financial support to do God’s work through Trinity from January 1 – December 31, 2015. Thank you to everyone who gave financial support to do God’s work through Trinity from January 1 – December 31, 2015. 
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Alexandra B. Houck &  
Kevin S. Amaratunga

Connie Coburn &  
James Houghton

Peter & Holly LeCraw Howe
Mr. John Howe &  

Ms. Teresa Masterson
The Howe Family
Melissa Howell
Ms. Sandra Howes
Mr. Thomas Howie
Nien-hê Hsieh & Sara Toomey
Daphne Hubbard
Ralph & Katherine Hughes
Ms. Rebecca C. Hughes
Thomas L. Hulme &  

Patricia A. Hurley
John & Pamela Humphrey  

& Family
Ms. Amy Hunt
Mr. Walter C. Hurd
Mr. & Mrs. Robert H. Hurd
Judith B. Hurley
Ms. Ann Cashell Hurley &  

Mr. David R. Mayhew
Ms. Roxanna Hurst
Ms. Pamela K. Hurst
Matthew & Mathilde Hutchings
Ms. Cathy A. Hutchinson
Ms. Ji Eun Hwang
Ms. Hany Ibrahim
Ms. Rose U. Ifezue
Mr. & Mrs. Edmund F.  

Ingalls, Jr.
Ms. Karen Ippolito
Miss Constance L. Irwin
Katrina M. Iserman &  

Mr. Dennis M. Czech
Ms. Luanne Isherwood
Ms. Izetta Jackson
Vincent W. James
Ms. Diana James
Ms. Darcy Jameson
Penny Janeway
Dr. & Mr. Katherine A. Janeway
Dr. Laura Janneck &  

Dr. Brandon Green
Mr. & Mrs. Stephen Jeffries
Jerry & Marlene Jennings
Ms. Sydney Jimenez
Ms. Sheng Jing
Mrs. Edward C. Johnson
Wayne Johnson
Dr. & Mrs. David M. Johnson, 

M.D.
Judith H. Johnson
Ms. Lauralee Johnson
Linda & Alex Johnson

Mr. & Mrs. George Johnson
Mr. & Mrs. Jeffrey Johnson
The Reverend Dr. Mark C. 

Johnston
Mr. Robert L. Johnstone III &  

The Reverend  
Mary B. Johnstone

Bonnie S. Jones
Lynne C. Jones
Helen M. Jones
Mrs. Muriel Jones
Michael P. Jones & Luisella Raffo
Mr. & Mrs. Thomas W. Jones
Mr. Milton Jones
Ms. Jean Joseph
Just Give
Mr. & Mrs. F. Kallin
Mr. & Ms. Michael D. Kanellias
Dr. & Mrs. Geoffrey Kannan
Ashley & Wesley Karger
Ms. Susan C. Karger
Charles Kaufman &  

Bryna Williams
Ms. Heather Keane
Mr. John Kearney
Dorothy M. Keeney
Nancy Ann Kelly
Timothy M. Kelly &  

Ms. Melissa S. Riesgo
Ms. Hilary Kempainen
Ms. Pamela H. Kemper
Ms. Jacqueline Kempf
The Reverend &  

Mrs. Thomas B. Kennedy
Ms. Delaney K. Kennedy
Mr. Paul E. Kennedy
Ms. Mary Kennedy
Ms. Kathleen Kenny
Geoffrey & Sidney Kenyon
Mr. Mark Kharas
Ms. Sheila Kibbe Hodgkins
Bill Kieffer & James May
Anne Kilguss
Betsy Kimball
Judith & Mark King
The Reverend David S. King
Lindsay & Gray King
Ms. Jennifer King
Mrs. Mary Kingsbery
Ms. Karen S. Kinsel
Ms. Susan Kistenmacher
Mrs. Anita R. Klaussen
Edward & Elizabeth Klemm
Ms. Emily Kloeblen
Ruth Bliesener Knopf
Ms. Janet Knott
John & Judy Knutson
Lonsdale & Torin Koester

Sonja Komar-Lay & Timothy Lay
Sarah Koonce
Lula B. Kopper
The Koss Family
Ms. Ellen Koswick
Mr. Dietmav Kothe &  

Mrs. Ilona Kothe
Mary Ann Kowalski
Ms. Eleanor Kraner
Ms. Kathy Krein
Mr. Shem G.W. Krey
Mr. & Dr. Mark H. Kryder
Barbara M. Kuropatkin
Ladera Foundation
Mr. Dien Lam & Ms. Hoi C. Ng
Ms. Betsy Lang
Mr. Rudolph Lantelme
Ms. Cathryn Lantigua
Marjorie Lash
Pam Lassiter
Ms. Kelley Laurel
Mr. Maurice Laurence
Mr. & Ms. William C. Lawrence
Peter Lawrence &  

Pam Warren
Ann G. Lawthers
Ms. Nancy L. Leaming &  

Mr. Shawn MacLean
Alison Leaton
Nancy E. Lee
Mr. Raymond C. Lee
Mr. Hyo Choon Lee
Valarie & Clark Lefavour
Ms. Heidi Lehner
Ms. Jeneen Lehocky
Ms. Merrie Leighton
D. W. LeMar
John Lemly & Catharine Melhorn
Ms. Nicholas Lesierur
Ross Tyler Levanto
Giles F. & Joyce H. Lewis
Mr. Kayode Lewis
Ms. Karen Lilley

Paula Lind
Carol Lindsay
Paul B. Linn
Dr. Brian Liu
The Rev. Samuel Lloyd III &  

Mrs. Marguerite Lloyd
Lallie Lloyd & David Miller
Shari Loessberg &  

Christopher Smart
Elizabeth Elliot Logan
Mr. Stephen E. Loher
Ms. Clarissa London
Gray Lorig & Yolanda Colson
Karen & Anthony LoRusso
Mr. & Mrs. Abner Louissaint
Fred & Jill Lovejoy
Ms. Hyacinth Lovelock
Ara Lovitt
The Lucas Family
Julie Rackliffe Lucey
Robert J. & Barbara Ludwig
Dr. & Mrs. Luther Luedtke
Carol I. Lumm
Kirsten Lundberg & Alex Beam
Colin Lynch
Ms. Lindsey Lynch
Mr. James Lyons
Wendy Machmuller
Mr. Richard F. MacIntosh
Linda & Bob MacIntosh
Bill & Cynthia Mackey
William A. Mackey &  

Andrea Samsel
Mrs. Frances H. MacLennan
Ms. Eleanor Macusty
Mr. & Mrs. John Maddox
Ms. Anne Maillet
Ms. & Mr. Muna Majekodunmi
The Malhotras
Ms. Laura Mali-Astrue
Ms. Judith Malone &  

Mr. Stephen W. Kidder
Mr. & Mrs. R. Bradford Malt

Mr. Duff Bailey &  
Ms. Sarah G.  
Manchester Bailey

Mr. David Manns
Ms. Patricia Mansfield
Rosemary Marano
Rosemary Marbach
Ms. & Mr. Emily S. Marmaduke
Ms. Anita W. Marmaduke
Mr. & Mrs. Michael J. Mars
Mary Anne Marsh
Ms. Diana Marsh
Ms. Lauren Marsh
Sharon Marshall
Jane E. Marshall
Ms. Janet N. Marshall
Ms. Lori Martell
Ms. Nancy Jeanne Martin
Joseph & Rachel Martin
Timothy & Julia Martin
Mr. Robert Martin
Sandra E. Marxen
Ms. Wendy Masler
Mr. & Mrs. M. Holt Massey
Carol Thornton Masshardt
Ms. Julie Mathisen
Diedre Matthews
Ms. Jacqueline S. McBride
Mr. & Mrs. William H. McCance
Eileen McCarthy
Lois McCloskey
Paul & Kathleen McCormack
Jeffrey & Christine McCormick
Dr. Michael T. McEnany &  

Mrs. Marjorie M. Bride
Freddy & Alex McFerran
Erin & David McFerrin
Mr. Hirschel McGinnis
Sarah McGinty in memory of 

John E. McGinty
John W. McGinty
John & Jeanne McHugh
James & Leslie Forkner McIntosh
Scott A. McIntyre
David McKenzie & Eric Karlstad

Ms. Donna McKittrick
Whitney M. McKnight
Ms. Carolann McLain
Ms. Joan M. McLaughlin
Bruce Edson McLean
Mr. & Mrs. Robert S. McLellan
Mr. & Mrs. Ian McLoughlin
Mr. & Ms. Dennis McMenamy
Ms. Susan J. McMurry
Madeline McNeely &  

Stephen Esposito
Maria & Ryan McPadden
Chuck Medler & Perry Colmore
Elizabeth Merrick
Jim Meyer
Sophie Michaux
Judy Miller
Andy & Sally Miller
Rosalind H. Miller
Carsten Miller & Molly Ready
Ms. Pearlina Mills
Mary Jane Milner
Mr. Robert B. Minturn
Ms. Janet Mitchell
Mr. & Mrs. Richard R. Mobley
Ms. Winona Moeller
Mr. & Mrs. David H. Moen
Ms. Valentina Moghadam
Anne (Teddy) Mohn
Ms. Monique Momjian
Ms. Barbara J. Moniza-Ludorf
The Reverend Karen B. 

Montagno
Matthew & Margaret Monteith
Richard Montgomery
Katharine H.S. Moon
Ronald Akie & David Mooney
Mr. & Ms. Paul Moorcroft
The Reverend Helen M. Moore & 

Mr. Thomas Moore
Mr. & Mrs. Aaron W. Moore
James & Dympna Moore
Mr. David M. Moore
Keith Morgan
Joyce & Jim Morgan

Nina & Marshall Moriarty
Mr. & Mrs. Albert F. Moriarty
Mrs. Laura B. Morris
Andrew C. & Caitlan M. Morris
Ms. Sally Morris
Mr. & Ms. Joshua Morris
Grant & Amanda Morrison
Mr. Todd Morrison
Mark S. Morrow &  

Kathleen A. Hirsch
Ms. Laura Morse
Mr. John Morse

Kenneth P. & Laura Baker Morse
Mr. James Moulison, Jr.
Melissa & William Mueller
Al & Margaret Mulley
Elaine Murphy
Ms. Amy Murphy
Ms. Melissa Murphy
Ardith Myers
Christina & David Myers
Miss Mary L. Myrer
Mr. Tsutomu Nakagawa
Mr. & Mrs. Niven Narain
Ms. Emily Nardone
Marva Nathan
Jeff Neal
Ms. Margaret Nee
Ms. Carla A. Nelson
Mr. Scott T. Nelson
Cynthia Nemet
Helen P. Netos
Pete & Christy Nicholas
Mr. & Mrs. Peter Nicholas
Mr. Jeffrey Nickerson
Ms. Diana Nicosia
The Family of A. Njoku
Laurie Carter Noble
Dr. James P. Noon & Mrs. 

Elizabeth K. Noon
Bettina A. & John M. Norton
Ms. Judith P. Norton

Jill & Read Norton
Edward & Pauline Obi
Marianna M. O’Brien
Ms. Michelle O’Brien
Ms. Kristin O’Connor
Ms. Leah Odonn
Mr. & Mrs. Martin J. O’Donnell
Ms. Sarah L. O’Donnell
Kathryn & Craig O’Donnell
Richard & Marie Oedel
Ellen J. & Thomas H. O’Flaherty
Anne & Henry Ogilby
Mr. & Mrs. David E. Ogletree
Dr. & Mrs. Chima Ohaegbulam
Ms. Susan Ohman
Mr. David C. Ohuabunwa
Ebi Okara &  

Barbara Dortch-Okara
Ngozi & Francis Okechukwu
Dr. Alex Okereke, Sr. &  

Dr. Uduak Okereke
Chuks Okoli & Family
Mr. Chukwudera B. Okoli
Ms. Blessing Okoli
Ms. Susan O’Leary
Ms. Robin Olson &  

Mr. Christopher H. Evans
Christopher Shannon &  

Karin Olson Shannon
Mr. & Mrs. Austine Ometoruwa
Ms. Jacquelline Oneill
Ms. Elizabeth O’Neill
Onyekwu Children
Adaeze Onyekwu
Emmanuel O. Orji
Mr. John O’Rourke
Mr. John W. Orrison &  

Mr. James R. Carter
Ms. Adelaide Osborne
Robert & Carolyn
Kelly Hager
Miss Julie Helen Otto
David & Mary Otto
Mr. Raymond N. Otudoh
Ms. Sharon A. Ouellet
Ms. Kazuko Ozawa
Louise Burnham Packard
Zander & Alison Packard
Mr. Theodore Packard
Erica & Randall Palm
Mr. Michael Palmer
Mr. Laurence R. Palmeri
Mr. John W. Pape
Mr. James A. Paradis
Ms. Kathleen Parent
David B. Parke
Ms. Jill Parker
Michael B. Parran

Thank you to everyone who gave financial support to do God’s work through Trinity from January 1 – December 31, 2015. Thank you to everyone who gave financial support to do God’s work through Trinity from January 1 – December 31, 2015. 
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T H A N K  YO UT H A N K  YO U

Mr. & Mrs. Christopher Parris
Marge & Bob Parthum
Ms. Sally Peabody
Ms. Sylvia Pearce
Mr. Roland Pease
Ms. Sandra Peckens
Ms. Kate Pedersen
Kathleen E. Peets
Mr. John L. Pelletier
Ms. Rita Pelosi
Ms. Blythe Robertson &  

Ms. Mary E. Perkins
Constance & Dain Perry
Ms. Bonnie Peterson
Mr. & Mrs. Tony Petrillo
Mr. Evan R. Peverley &  

Ms. Michelle A. Cruz
Megan & Jim Pickette
Mr. Richard Pien
Mrs. Anna B. Pier
Ms. Hadley Planting
Mr. & Mrs. Stephen C. Plotner
Mrs. Matthias Plum, Jr.
Mr. Anthony Polito
Sarah-Ann Pollock
Ed & Ellie Polubinski
Susan G. Potter
Garrett & Janet Powell
Ms. Mary Ann Powell
Rita Powell & Justin Beebe
Ms. Keri Preziosi
Dr. Lloyd F. Price
Ms. Elizabeth Primavera
Ms. Vilma F. Prout

Ms. Harriet A. Prout
Thomas Pryor & Ray Shiao
Mr. & Mrs. James R. Pugh
Ms. Nancy Purbeck
Jenny Qian
Ms. Meiru Qian
The Rev. Warren R. Radtke &  

Ms. Judith Lockhart-Radtke
Mr. & Mrs. James A. Rafferty
Jonathan Ralton

Donn Randall
Ms. Jane Y. Rastallis
Mr. John Ratey
Mr. & Mrs. Bayard Read
Floranne R. Reagan
Dr. & Mrs. Edward J. Reardon
Ms. Cynthia Reed
William & Bev Reed
Mr. Chance Reichel
Mr. Frederick S. Reis, Jr.
Douglas Rendell & Richard Dixon
Mary & Peter Renner
Mr. Christopher Rhoads
Ms. Sharon Rice
The Rev. Dr. William W. Rich &  

Dr. Donald C. Schiermer
Cynthia & Charles Richard
Mr. James Richard
Ms. Stacey Richards &  

Mr. Jack Tracy
Ms. Janet I. Richards
Ms. Katherine Richardson
Susan Richmond
Mr. & Mrs. Mark V. Rickabaugh
Ms. Rachel C. Riemer &  

Ms. Gracie Alcid
Mr. & Mrs. Thomas Riesgo
James & Sandy Righter
Catherine Riley
Mr. Peter Rinfret
Ms. Nancy Ritz
Linda Ryan & Fred Ritzau
Dr. & Mrs. Richard M. Robb
Deborah Robbins

Libby Roberts
Mr. Michael Robertson
Mr. & Mrs. David J. Robinson
The Rev. Michael Robinson & 

Mrs. Frances Robinson
Marvin Robinson
Ms. Hailey A. Robison &  

Mr. Devin Jacobsen
Mr. John Rodgers
Mary Roetzel

Christopher Rogers
Mr. Edward D. Rose
Mary Rose & Steven Matsumuro
Elizabeth A. Rosselot
Mr. & Mrs. William Rotch, Jr.
Mr. Christopher Rounds
Ms. Judith Rowan
Mr. William Rowe
Ms. Mary Ruch
Paolo & Cynthia Rufo
Dianne Hyde Russell
Mr. Dougals Russell
Ms. Ruthanne Russell
Ms. Allison Ryder
Mr. Harvey G. Ryland &  

Mrs. Lisa A. Ryland
Stephen & Sandra Sabbag
John J. Sabbagh
Mr. & Mrs. Sakamal Saha
Susan & William Samuelson
Ms. Meaghan Sanders &  

Mr. Galen R. Lewis
Gary L. Sandison
Mr. Scott C. Sanjurjo
Mary Jane Sarsony-Stake
Barbie Savacool
Anh & Philip Sawyer
Ms. Pamela Scarafoni
Mr. James Scharback
Mr. & Mrs. Grant Schaumburg, Jr.
Thomas Schinkel &  

Julie A. Caldarone
Ms. Susan Schlichting
Linda & Michael Schmidt
Julie W. Schniewind
The Schuckel Family
Ms. Lee Ann Schutte
Ms. Julia Schwartz
Mr. Richard D. Scott
Mr. Cameron E. Scott
Nancy C. Scull
Ms. Linda R. Seeley
Ms. Susanna Nicole Seiferth
Ms. Nina Senatore
Rumena Manolova &  

Alex Senchak
Ms. Dorothy Sergi
Douglass Shand-Tucci
Mr. Stephen Shanley
The Reverend Gardiner H. 

Shattuck, Jr.
Mr. Bruce Shaw
Brent E. Shay
Ms. Lora Shea
Kathy & Kevin Sheehan
Mary Sherman
Ms. Rebecca Shin
Mr. Allen Shu & Mrs. Lily Shu

Jill C. Sidney
Ms. Janice Sidney
Elizabeth Sikorovsky
Ms. Elaine Simmonds
Kristen Simmons
Mr. & Mrs. H. Allan Simpson
Ms. Nancy Sinsabaugh
Andrew Skeen
Audrey, Grace, & Thomas Skehan
Mr. Paul Skowronski
Priscilla & Raja Sayegh
Gary Sloper
Woody & Mary Small
Mr. Kelley Small
Lynn & Peter Smiledge
Geoffrey W. Smith
Peter Smith & Catherine Dickey
Mr. & Mrs. Earl E. T. Smith, Jr.
Shawn Smith
Leslie Smith Jannetta &  

Greg Jannetta
Mr. Andrew Snow
Ms. Nancy Soisson
Ms. Beth Soltzberg
The Sommer Family
Mr. & Ms. Mark Sorenson
Liz Soteros-McNamara
Helen M. Soussou
Mr. Robert Spalding
Ms. Sheila Spalding
Dr. & Mrs. Arthur S. Spangler, Jr.
Mr. & Mrs. Steve Spinelli
Ms. Christine L. Spira
Mr. William Spring
Mr. David C. Sprogis
Mrs. & Mr. Lisa S. Sprunger
Mr. & Mrs. David L. Sprunger
Ms. Jane Spurling
Janet E. Spurr
Ms. Kristin Stadelman
Mr. & Mrs. Donald W. Stake
Ms. Heidi Stanclift
Jeanne & Don Stanton
Mrs. Muriel B. Stark
The Stebbins Fund, Inc.
Mr. Matthew Steenblik
Ms. Bernice Stein
Ms. Arville I. Stephen
The Stetson Dibble Family
Judith & William Steul
Ms. Terri Stevens
Abbot & Dorothy H. Stevens 

Foundation
Mr. Henry E. Stevenson &  

Ms. Catherine E. Sullivan
Helen S. Stevenson
Ms. Cynthia Stewart
Henry & Pat Stewart

Thank you to everyone who gave financial support to do God’s work through Trinity from January 1 – December 31, 2015. 

Mr. Geoffrey Stewart
Mr. & Mrs. Charles W. Stone
Mr. & Mrs. Harold Stover
Louise Strasenburgh
Rachel Strauss
Sonja T. Strong
Karen Sturges
Mr. Waldron Sugnak
Elaine M. Sullivan
Catherine Sullivan
Douglas C. Sulzer
Ms. Andrea E. Sutcliffe
Neil & Barbara Sweeny
Ms. Elise Sweet
Ms. Patricia I. Swift
Ms. Joan Symmons
The Talcott Scharer Family
Dr. Jeffrey W. Taliaferro
Albert Anthony Tappé
Mr. & Mrs. William E. Taylor
Heather Taylor
Ms. Mary Taylor
Ms. Terri Y. Taylor
Ms. Carol A. Teachworth
Dr. Stephen J. Telfer &  

Dr. Patricia Ann Pickett
Elizabeth H. Terry
Mr. Thomas W. Thaler
Mr. & Ms. Richard W. Thaler
Samuel Thayer
Mrs. Lillian Themo
Michael J. Theriault
Adam Thomas
Mr. Andrew Jaquith &  

Ms. Rebecca Thomas
Bill & Julie Thompson
Olaf & Margot Thorp
Ms. Ann Tikkanen
Mr. James Timmons
Ms. Adelaide M. Tingley
Caroline B. Tinkham
Ms. & Mr. Elaine O. Trafton
Drs. Eoin W. &  

J. Ann Trevelyan
Ms. Lisa M. Trimble
Linda Trum
Ms. Maria L. G. Truslow
Mr. Gerald J. Fogarty III &  

Ms. Elizabeth Tuohey
Mohamed A. Turay
Mr. Henry J. Turner &  

Ms. Sarah Turner
The Davison Twomey Family
Mr. & Mrs. Wat H. Tyler
Mary A. Ungerman
Mr. & Ms. Michael J. Urbonas
Mrs. & Mr. Linda C. Vaden-Goad
William & Sonia Valentine

Mr. David N. Van Boxlaere &  
Mr. Edward C. Forrester

Mrs. Rosemarie Vancamp &  
Mr. Peter Vancamp

Jackie VanderBrug &  
Bradford Johnson

Gordon & Catherine VanderBrug
Mr. Kevin B. Vann
Mr. & Mrs. William M. Vareika
Ms. Paula Vassallo
Mr. Rajeev T. Verghese &  

Ms. Sonia Iyer
Kimberly A. Vermeer
Jack & Anne Vernon
Gordon & Julianne Vidaver
Bob & Jinny Vidaver
Ms. Mary B. Vidaver
Ms. Danielle Vitiello
Ms. Elizabeth Vizza
Peter & Pam Voss
Mr. Richard C. Wadman
Ms. Carolyn F. Wadman
Greg & Louise Wager
Ms. Helen Wagner
Ms. Alla Wagner
Ms. Barbara Waite
Ms. Sally Wakeland
Bill & Marlene Walch
Karen Waldo
Ms. Diane Waldo
Mr. & Mrs. David & Carol Walker
Mr. Scott Wallace
Tom Walmsley
Marcia L. Walsh
Mr. James Walsh &  

Mrs. Deborah Walsh
Mr. & Mrs. M. Edward Walsh
Ms. Ruth Walsh
The Rev. Patrick C. Ward
David & Stephanie Ward
Ms. Cheryl Waterhouse
Pam Waterman
Roye Wates
Malchus & Amanda  

Watlington
Mrs. Charles H. Watts II
Mr. & Mrs. Derek D. Wayman
Mr. & Mrs. Alexander Webb III
Mr. David A. Webster
Mr. Richard R. Webster &  

Mr. Bart Dahlstrom
Lynn Wegner
Mr. Gary Weight
Helen Weinland
Ms. Terrence Welch
Karin M. Welker
The Wengler Family
The Wesel Family

Mr. & Mrs. Darren R. Wetzel
Ms. Martha Wetzel
Mrs. Constance V. R. White
Mr. Alix P. White

Mr. & Mrs. Alexander D. 
Whittemore

Mrs. Roxanne C. Wickham
Mr. & Mrs. Joseph Wickwire
The Widding Family
Michael Widmer &  

Alvaro Amador
Ania G. Wieckowski
Ellen D. Wilbur
Ms. Susan Wilbur
Sarah W. Wilcox
Mr. Marshall Wilkins
Mr. & Ms. Roger Will
Mr. & Ms. Sabin Willet
Frederica M. Williams & Family
Ms. Pamela Williams
John & Elizabeth Williams
Ms. Merrian Williams
Ms. Martha Willis
Ms. Claire Willis
Mrs. Elizabeth H. Wilson
Chris Robins & Sarah Wilson
Graham Wilson
Ms. Elizabeth S. Wilson
The Reverend Robert &  

Kathryn Windsor
Ms. Sherry Winternitz
Ms. Rosamond Witherbee
Ron & Melanie Witmer
Ms. Mary Woerner
Mr. & Mrs. Gary Wolf
Sarah B. Wolf
The Rt. Rev. Dean Wolfe &  

Mrs. Ellen Frantz-Wolfe
The Reverend &  

Mrs. Robert L. Wood
Ms. Terry Wood

Robert & Elizabeth Wood
Michael J. Wood
Ms. Shelley Wordsworth
Richard Worthen &  

Ronald Sullivan
A. Carol Wright
Lisa Wylie
Mrs. Michael F. Wynne-Willson
Joan Kittredge Wyon
Mr. Li Yang
Mr. Robert E. Yearwood
Lawrence J. Yerdon
Mr. & Mrs. James H. Young II
Ms. Cendrella Zahra
Mr. Colin J. Zick
Steven E. Zimmer
Ms. Elizabeth Zimmerman
Paul Zintl & Lisa Frost
Mary E. Zocchi
David & Megan Zug
Karen & William Zurita-Prout

Thank you to everyone who gave financial support to do God’s work through Trinity from January 1 – December 31, 2015. Thank you to everyone who gave financial support to do God’s work through Trinity from January 1 – December 31, 2015. 
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2015 - 2016 WA R D E N S  & V E S T R Y

The Rev. Rainey G. Dankel
Assoc. Rector, Community  
Engagement & Ministry  
Development
rdankel@trinitychurchboston.org

The Rev. William W. Rich, Sr. 
Vicar
wrich@trinitychurchboston.org

The Rev. Samuel T. Lloyd III
Rector
slloyd@trinitychurchboston.org

The Rev. Patrick C. Ward
Assoc. Rector,  
Pastoral Ministries & Welcome
pward@ 
trinitychurchboston.org

The Rev. Rita Powell
Assoc. Rector, Liturgy
rpowell@trinitychurchboston.org

Patricia Hurley
Director of Communications
phurley@trinitychurchboston.org

Louise Burnham Packard
Executive Director, 
Trinity Boston Foundation
lpackard@trinityinspires.org

Sarah Wilcox
Senior Parish Administrator
swilcox@trinitychurchboston.org

Cathy Portlock
Director of Children’s Ministries
cportlock@ 
trinitychurchboston.org

Karen Jarret
Director of Facilities
kjarret@trinitychurchboston.org

Joan Mansfield Roberts 
Director of Finance & Human 
Resources
jmansfieldroberts@ 
trinitychurchboston.org

Richard Webster
Director of Music
rwebster@ 
trinitychurchboston.org

Colin Lynch 
Assoc.Director of Music
clynch@trinitychurchboston.org

Hailey Robison
Assoc. Director  
of Stewardship
hrobison@ 
trinitychurchboston.org

Mark Kharas
Minister for Welcome  
& Growth
mkharas@trinitychurchboston.org

Mary Davenport Davis
Minister for Youth  
& Social Media
mdavis@trinitychurchboston.org

Peter Lawrence
Senior Warden (‘19)
plawrence@ 
trinitychurchboston.org

Anne Phillips Ogilby
Junior Warden & Clerk (‘17)
aogilby@ 
trinitychurchboston.org

Geoffrey Smith
Treasurer (‘16)
gsmith@ 
trinitychurchboston.org

Michael Jones
Clerk 

Samuel W. M. Thayer
Vestry (‘17)
sthayer@ 
trinitychurchoston.org

Thomas Claflin
Vestry (‘19)
tclaflin@ 
trinitychurchboston.org

Ralph Cole
Vestry (‘18)
rcole@ 
trinitychurchboston.org

Pauline Haddad
Vestry (‘18)
phaddad@ 
trinitychurchboston.org

Listo Fisher
Vestry (‘19)
lfisher@ 
trinitychurchboston.org

Kathy Sheehan
Vestry (‘16)
ksheehan@ 
trinitychurchboston.org

Megan C. Zug
Vestry (‘17)
mzug@ 
trinitychurchboston.org

Elizabeth P. Roberts 
Vestry (‘17)
eroberts@ 
trinitychurchboston.org

Mary Renner
Vestry (‘16)
mrenner@ 
trinitychurchboston.org

Keith Morgan
Vestry (‘18)
kmorgan@ 
trinitychurchboston.org

Lonsdale Koester
Vestry (‘19)
lkoester@ 
trinitychurchboston.org

Grace Lyons
Vestry (‘18)
glyons@ 
trinitychurchboston.org
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M I N I S T R Y  CO N TAC T  L I S T
Adult Christian Formation
Education for Ministry

Laurie Brown, Laurie@5plumcourt.com
Inquirers’ Class

Sue Dickinson, sdickinson@
trinitychurchboston.org
Ruth Knopf, rbliesener@gmail.com

Short Fiction on Faith
Barbie Savacool
bsavacool@myfairpoint.net

Thursday Morning Bible Study
Ndubuisi Azubuine
azubuine@wi.mit.edu

Children & Families
Children’s Ministries Committee

Brad Johnson, bradfordajohnson@gmail.com
Megan Zug, meganzug@gmail.com

Welcome
Community Life Committee

Jim Morgan, jlmorgan3@comcast.net
Lin Ryan, linryan9@gmail.com

Compass Class
Mark Kharas
mkharas@trinitychurchboston.org

Explorer’s Fellowship
Melissa Howell, mlohowell@gmail.com
Andrew Foss, awfoss03@yahoo.com

Ushers
Liz Rosselot, elizabeth.rosselot@bc.edu
Christopher Atwood, catwoodb501@gmail.
com

Welcome Ministry
Fred Ritzau, fritzau@rcn.com
Lin Ryan, linryan9@gmail.com

Art & Architecture 
Tour Guides

Donna Stenwall, dstenwall@
trinitychurchboston.org

Bookshop
Zoe Langosy, zlangosy@ 
trinitychurchboston.org

Art & Architecture
Patrick Ward, pward@trinitychurchboston.org

Facilities
Event Planning at Trinity

Alan Waugh, awaugh@trinitychurchboston.
org

Robert Treat Paine Society
Ruth Davis, rwdavis702@verizon.net

Building Committee
Bob Cowden, cowden@casneredwards.com
Tom Grape, tgrape@benchmarkquality.com

Fellowship
20s & 30s Fellowship

Alan Hess, Alan.w.hess@gmail.com
Liz Soteros-McNamara, Liz.soterosmc@gmail.
com

Gay & Lesbian Fellowship
Patrick Ward, pward@trinitychurchboston.org

Nigerian Christian Fellowship
Joyce Nwosu, joycenwosu@yahoo.com

Softball
Karen Zurita Prout,  
trinity@bostonchurchsoftball.org

Music
Chorister Parents Guild

Ricky Malhotra, m.r3078@gmail.com
Jyoti Malhotra, shubi@umich.edu

Hallelu Singers
Carol Akerson, carolakerson@gmail.com

Trinity Adult Choirs
Janet Stone, jstone@trinitychurchboston.org

Trinity Choristers
Richard Webster, rwebster@
trinitychurchboston.org

Pastoral Care 
Bereavement Support

Carol Masshardt, carolhardt@comcast.net
Sharon Marshall, s.marshall.slm@gmail.com

Eucharistic Visitors
Margaret Williams DeCelles, mwilliamsde@
aol.com
Alex Johnson, ajohnson@mghihp.edu

Hale House
Jim Meyer, jim.meyer@comcast.net

Hardy Perennials
Peg Doherty, pegdoherty@rcn.com
Sonja Strong, sonja.taylor.strong@gmail.com

Prayer Chain
Sue Dickinson, sdickinson@
trinitychurchboston.org

Sherrill House
Sue Carman, skarma35@gmail.com

Spiritual Journeys (Cancer Support)
Mary Ellen Cantabene, mcantabene@
cimetrics.com
Comfort Cope, comforthcope@gmail.com

Stitching in the Spirit
Mary Sherman, shermamj@gmail.com

“Taking Stock” • Women’s 70+ Prayer Group
Ginny Harlan, vbharlan@yahoo.com

Social Action 
Boston Warm

Sue Dickinson, sdickinson@
trinitychurchboston.org

Pine Street Inn
Matthew VanWinkle, mtkle77@comcast.net

Rosie’s Catering Team
Steve Plotner ,scplotner@verizon.net

Trinity Food Drive Delivery
Cathy Portlock Pacitto, cportlock@
trinitychurchboston.org

Walk for Hunger
Chris DeVany, cdevany@ppiw.com

Sunday Night Living Bread
Liz Soteros-McNamara,  
lizsoterosmc@gmail.com
Chris Fagg, christopherfagg@yahoo.com
Virginia Walden, vlwalden@gmail.com

College Behind Bars
Martha Byington, mebyington@comcast.net

Dever School Partnership
Frances Robinson, fmrobinson1@gmail.com
Nancy Scull, nancyscull@gmail.com

Greater Boston Interfaith Organization
Audrey Henderson, 
Audreyhenderson1@comcast.net

Outreach Leadership Committee
Barbara Bauman,  
Barbara_bauman@comcast.net
Mark Morrow, Mark.morrow@globe.com

Trinity Anti-Racism Team
Grace Clark, grace.clark@verizon.net
Geoff Smith, gwsmith9345@earthlink.net

Stewardship
Stewardship Committee

Chris Allen, Chris.allen@live.com
Peter Renner, prenner07@gmail.com

Worship 
Altar Guild

Rita Powell, rpowell@trinitychurchboston.org
Acolytes

Barbie Savacool, bsavacool@myfairpoint.net
Rich Worthen, richieworthen@gmail.com

Flower Guild
Rita Powell, rpowell@trinitychurchboston.org

Lay Eucharistic Ministers
Rita Powell, rpowell@trinitychurchboston.org

Lay Liturgists
Wendy Bailey, W.Bailey@neu.edu

Lectors
Patrick Ward, pward@trinitychurchboston.org

Needlepoint Guild/Memorial Kneelers
Mathew Kulas, mkulas@trinitychurchboston.
org

Vestry Committees 
Audit

Margaret Mulley, Margaret.mulley@gmail.com
Finance

Geoff Smith, Gwsmith9345@earthlink.net
Investments

Steve Henrickson, Stephen7773@gmail.com

Trinity Church in the City of Boston 
Copley Square, 206 Clarendon St, Boston, MA 02116 
Tel 617-536-0944 | Fax 617-536-8916 
trinitychurchboston.org
Parish office hours: M-F, 9 a.m.-5 p.m.


